Royal Edinburgh Hospital Patients Council (PC)

Progress Report

October – December 2009
1 Communication

1a
The Patients Council and Individual Advocacy work in partnership to ensure patients at the REH get a good advocacy service.  With Advocard taking over as the host agency of the Patients Council it seemed a good time to look at how this might be improved.  David and Katie met and developed a protocol which will further improve the work done and clarifying how work is managed and covered.  An example of some new ways of working are:

· PC to produce topics for inclusion on a bullet in board which individual advocacy can make available at their drop ins. Patients can feed back and this will be passed to the PC

· PC to attend the last individual advocacy team meeting of every month to do a hand over and update of collective issues. 

The full protocol is available on request.

1b
Finance and Strategy are two important sub groups which meet regularly.  The sub groups allow the Management Committee to take real ownership of the work and decision making.

The finance sub group looked at current and future financial needs and planning for the Patients Council in light of the recent re tendering to Advocard.  The Strategy sub group looked at the code of conduct and our policy on unacceptable actions. We have been greatly assisted by co op tee Alan who has put a lot of effort into developing supporting paperwork.

1c
The Monday meetings continue to be a great opportunity for communication and discussion. Guest ‘speakers’ are routinely invited to give updates.  Guests over the period have included interviews of new prospects for the Management Committee, Diana the new Advocard sessional worker for the Individual Advocacy Project (to find out about Patients Councils work) and a student social worker.  Members have suggested introducing more structure to Monday drop ins.  This could include reviewing Advocacy Referral and Tracking Sheets and a run through the diary of up and coming events.

1d
Artlink worked with the Patients Council to put an exhibition together for the Art Link Corridor.  This was a great opportunity to show the REH a bit of who our volunteers are by showing personalised panels.  It also included historic references, poetry and artwork produced by the members old and new.  We also included a notice board full of progress reports and other information detailing the work of the Patients Council.  The Patients Council would benefit from doing more of this kind of work and promoting its achievements more widely. Future ideas include a opportunity for viewers to make suggestions, and creating the Patients Council vision of the future.

1e The PC's members personal computer has proven to be a very useful resource.  One goal is for the PC to become as paperless as possible. One advantage to this is the environment.  Any changes will take into account issues around accessibility  Several members will take short computer skills courses so they maximise the benefit of the PC.

1f The PC intend to upgrade the website in 2010.  This will bring obvious benefits to communicating with the wider community. Ideas for the website include making it accessible as possible, for instance to people with sight problems. Digital storytelling and even poems and written work by members could be a regular feature.

2 Collective Advocacy Work

2a
The PC held its regular Collective advocacy meetings at the Orchard Clinic.  John McMahon (Lead Chaplain) is a regular and welcome presence.  The meetings work well and produce good results and changes for patients.  Examples include:

· a guide on what will happen to your flat whilst in the hospital, developed in partnership with Emma Doyle (Information Worker)

· extension of room opening times during the day. This has proved to be beneficial to patients and staff for example by lowering tensions on the ward and allowing patients to write or read in their rooms.

Patterns are emerging and patients are able to get instant feedback to issues that have previously been mentioned, in meetings.  Feedback then comes when minutes to the meetings, with management responses are posted on patients notice boards. Future work includes reviewing the patient information given out to patients, to improve and update it.  This will again involve working in partnership with the Information Worker Emma Doyle.

2b
The Patients Council continue to hold Collective Advocacy meetings on Ettrick and Craiglea.  One of our volunteers stepped back for time to concentrate on a collage course, leaving Swanston without a volunteer. We identified another volunteer and dates for Swanston have been set with North Wing soon to follow.  The dialogue is building as the minutes and responses are used to raise and tackle issues.  

2c
To compliment the Collective Advocacy Meetings on Craig Lea, the PC have set dates to hold collective advocacy meetings in the Hive. Many Craiglea patients use the Hive due to its close proximity and our Co op tee Leah thought it would be a good opportunity to offer collective advocacy in a more neutral less clinical space.  

2d
The PC continue to attend the Smoking Cessation Steering group and were asked to input into a questionnaire aimed at staff and patients.  Alison and David met with Su Kheda (smoking Cessation Worker), Dr Patel (Specialist Registrar) and Andy Wills to discuss a questionnaire for collecting feedback on Patient and Staff attitudes to smoking.  The PC have already produced a report based on its own efforts using questionnaires which captured this.  After looking through the new questions, it was understood these questions were slightly different.  The PC offered feedback and assistance to change some of the language and structure to soften the questionnaire a little, to potentially increase returns.  The PC also raised concerns that the questionnaire quoted inaccurate facts related to smoking which aim was to inform staff and patients. Andy confirmed the results may be used to evidence the need for more cessation workers.  The PC also took the opportunity to emphasise the need for better fans in the current smoke rooms.  

2e
The PC continue to collect and raise collective issues at the numerous groups and meetings they attend. Some of the achievements are read out at the beginning of PC meetings. The format of Patients Council Open Meetings (the meetings open to all patients in the hospital) is being reviewed.  A new format which focuses on a single topic discussion with a 30 minute new issues discussion is being piloted.  Benefits include more manageable meetings and clearer feedback from those attending.  Guests continue to be invited, including John Armstrong (Joint Programme Manager for ECC and NHS) and the Mental Welfare Commission.

3 Patients Council Development

3a
Since Advocard took over as fund holding / host agency for the Patients Council in October systems and the relationship between the services has had time to bed in.  A financial protocol has been developed which describes the processes for receiving funding and finance reporting. Work has also been done to develop a 3 year financial projection and document financial calculations which need to take place over the coming months.  This has been particularly important in light of Bryan (Advocard Manager) leaving in January and a new Manager taking over.

3b
The code of conduct and other policies continue to be developed through the Strategies sub group. (See point 1b) The aim is to put as much protection in place, so active members can fully focus on collective advocacy without distraction or worry.

3c
We are requesting a move from the current office space.  The leaking roof is becoming unmanageable and a potential health hazard. We will research possible places to move to.

3d
A check point group has been set up to bring services and commissioners together to discuss the review of advocacy services. A second meeting amongst service providers before the Check point group is also happening.  As of the end of December the Patients Council have only had invites to the Advocacy Implementation Group.   David attends the Advocacy Implementation Group, chaired by John Armstrong.  It has been agreed John will take forward the opinions of those providers attending the AIG to the Checkpoint meetings.  It has been suggested the PC should now be included in the Checkpoint meetings.   Patients Council work load and the importance of the issues being dealt with in the REH out weigh going to 3 meetings as opposed to one.  The Patients Council will continue with the AIG only and continue to focus on providing collective advocacy in the REH.

3e
The Management Committee decided to offer Maggie McIvor (Admin Worker) the additional part time development worker opportunity.  This has many benefits including savings and benefiting from Maggie years of experience.  Although Maggie will not start this work till January 2010, Maggie has already begun putting together a development plan. The plan looks at things like division of tasks and potential models of collective advocacy.  The provision of collective advocacy at the REH will benefit from this work, but the funding is from Endowments and only plugs the gap for 12 months.  A report will be produced at the end of the 12 months detailing the work covered and an overview of the issues.

3f
The PC are planning to upgrade its website in 2010. (See point 1f above)


5 OSCR (Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator) Return / Audited Accounts

5a
The Patients Council received the independent examiners report from Circled Network for the financial period March 2008 to April 2009.  The OSCR paperwork has been sent in.  We anticipate this completion will satisfy all OSCR requirements.  

5b
The PC financial OSCR return for April 2009 to March 2010 will be split into two 6 month periods.  This is because for 6 months of this time Circles Network were the host agency, from April 2009 up until 30 September.  From October 2009 to March 2010 (6 months) Advocard are the host agency.  

5c
Two separate independent examiner reports will have to be obtained from each host agency for the 09 – 10 OSCR returns. Advocard accountants have confirmed by e mail they will provide this.  The Patients council have had verbal confirmation from Circles Network they will provide the same.

6 Re provisioning (Hospital re build)

6a
There have not been any Stakeholder Project Board Meetings since the last Quarterly report.  The PC wait for the next meeting at the end of January 2010 to get an update on the architectural research into the feasibility of the REH Morning side and surrounding site being developed.

Main Points / Summary

Communication

Protocols (working agreements) have been agreed between Individual advocacy and the Patients Council at the REH.

The Patients Council worked with Artlink to present an exhibition in the REH art link corridor.  

Collective Advocacy Meetings (CAM’s)

The PC continue to hold collective advocacy meetings in different places in the Royal Edinburgh Hospital.  The PC regularly look to improve how they do meetings.  Different ways of taking issues forward are identified and will be used.

Patients Council Development

Maggie McIvor will increase her part time hours to become Admin and Development worker.  Maggie will be responsible for developing collective advocacy in the Children and Adolescent Mental Health Service and Care of the Elderly. Maggie has started to develop a plan but will start working full hours in January 2010.

Advocard will be the new managing service as of 1 October 2009.  We say thank you to Circles Network.


